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CHAIRMAN’S REPORT to MEMBERS at the AGM (27/5/18)  

 
Greetings Members 

 

Writing a Chairmanõs Report for the Annual General Meeting always makes you reflect back 

over the past twelve months and below is a summary of what occurred.  It was another busy year 

but hopefully for the majority of you, fun, interesting and maybe sometimes challenging in 

learning that special new dance or formation. 

 

While I was not able to be present at our Caloundra Weekend of Dance in June last year, I did 

hear lots of reports about the weekend.  My thanks must go to Cathy McLeod who at the last 

possible minute took my place in making announcements (particularly the fire drill) and in 

general just making sure that the weekend went as had been planned.  The visits to the Lighthouse 

were a highlight of Sunday and the morning tea that followed, I was led to believe, was excellent.   

 

Followed quickly on from the weekend in Caloundra, 16 dancers participated in a display of 

several dances during Tartan Day in King George Square.  This year was sunny with lots of 

appreciation from the audience with several enquiries about the various classes throughout 

Brisbane.  After dancing we all enjoyed some fellowship having lunch nearby.  Thank you to 

everyone who was there.  Without you we couldnõt possibly hope to attract new dancers. 

 

In early October last year, Greg & Naree Paulsen organised a òDance SE Qldó tour and while 

few in number, the tour was very successful.  The tour culminated in the 40th Anniversary Ball 

which was held in the CCSA Hall, Nutley Street Caloundra.  Emma Nixon & Iain Mckenzie 

provided the music and everyone including our guests from overseas and interstate seemed to enjoy 

themselves.  During the night of the Ball survey sheets were handed out and what a response we 

had to our 3 questions.  The majority of those who completed the surveys agreed that an increase 

in entrance fees would be acceptable if live music is provided.   We are taking on board the 

various suggestions regarding timing of events and program content.  
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At the St Andrewõs Closing social on 18th November, Cathy McLeod was awarded an RSCDS 

Headquarters Branch Award.  To receive a Branch Award recipients will have upheld the 

objectives of the Society over a period of years, shown sustained and exceptional commitment to 

the promotion of Scottish Country Dancing, been responsible for some notable achievements in 

relation to Scottish Country Dancing and/or its music. 

 

Cathy is and has always been ready to advise, help and teach when called upon ð never 

complains and has a strong sense of duty to the Society and also to the Queensland Branch.  

Cathy has been a committed dancer since the early 1980õs and continues to do so, putting heart 

and soul into the Queensland Branch.  The list of Cathyõs achievements is considerable 

including teaching, tutoring, organising, and convening.   

 

Cathyõs enthusiasm and passion is a wonderful asset to the Queensland Branch and we believe 

that Cathy richly deserves this Award.  Congratulations Cathy.   

 

The Queensland Teachers Support Group held Days of Dance in May and October 2017 and 

April and May this year.  Many thanks must go to Deanne Corps for her wisdom, her patience 

and energy in facilitating these days.  It is sad that Deanne has had to stand down from the 

position of QTSG facilitator, and we do thank her most sincerely for all her efforts.   

 

The U3A Class now has a firm following in the Redlands and allowing for the school holiday 

breaks, there is a very regular attendance by those who first started 2 years ago.  Several new 

dancers have joined the class and there is regularly 2 ð 3 sets every Monday afternoon. 

 

The Intermediate-Advanced Class held every Monday night at the Communify Hall, Love Street 

Fortitude Valley continues to be well attended with Deanne Corps and Cathy McLeod leading the 

class with myself, Desley Butters-Whitehouse & Connie Witt as relief teachers when needed.  The 

aim of this class is to develop and improve technique as well as creating an opportunity for 

anyone who is a teacher or is considering becoming a teacher whether fully qualified or not.   

 

The Northside Branch class which commenced in the early 1990õs continues to be well attended.  

This class meets every Wednesday night (except for the month of October) at the Wonargo Revue 

Hall , Flower Street Northgate. 

 

In December a Day of Dance was organised to look at the dances that Francis Walduck had 

written that had not been published.  It was a highly successful day with many dancers attending 

and with several teachers walking through each dance in separate sections of the hall, we managed 

to dance all the dances at least twice through.  Another day followed in January as an additional 

6 dances had been found and every dance has now been checked and apart from re-typing some of 

them they are almost ready for publication.  Thank you to everyone who participated in creating 

these books.  Special thanks must go to Cathy McLeod for organising both days.   
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Whilst being unable to attend the Opening Social on 14th April, I am led to believe that it was a 

great afternoon.  Thank you to everyone on the Committee who stepped in at the last minute and 

took my place as MC and re-capper.  What a team we make! 

 

Thanks must go to Greg Paulsen who has very ably been our Ramble Editor and who has resigned 

his position.  We wish you all the best for your travels to parts unknown. 

 

The 2018-2019 year will have Examinations on 17th September where 4 candidates will sit for 

Units 1, 2 & 3.  We wish them the very best for the day and I am sure that the knowledge they 

gain during this process will enhance their teaching skills and encourage them to further their 

studies in Scottish Country Dancing.   

 

AND SINCE the  AGM… 

 

The 2018 weekend of dance in Caloundra was held from 1st to 3rd June.  Marney Wilson 

taught the Saturday classes while Ros McKie presented a skills course for non-certificated 

teachers.  It was a fun weekend and our theme òGone Fishingó.  We had last minute issues 

with musicians being sick, but Bruce Mitchell stepped up at the last minute, even though he 

had just returned the previous day from a holiday in Scotland.  Thank you Bruce! 

 

The Queensland Teachers Support Group will meet again in October this year with days in 

April and May to follow next year. 

 

The closing social for 2018 will be held on 24th November at The Newmarket.  Letõs finish our 

dancing year with a night of dancing, enjoying the music provided by Iain McK enzie and 

Emma Nixon, conversation, laughter and fun. 

 

Membership currently stands at 105 including 2 Life Members, with some members still to 

renew.  It seems that our recent advertising is encouraging new people into dancing which is 

having an effect on Membership numbers. 

 

In closing, I would like to thank all teachers and support personnel who either teach or 

organise halls, collect money, re-arrange furniture, make cuppas etc.  Without you we wouldnõt 

exist. 

 

To the team on the Branch Committee ð a huge thank you to you all for giving up your time, 

imparting wisdom when needed and forever being reliable when called upon.  We now have 

myself as Chairman, Judith Howlett - Vice Chairman, Bryan Hacker - Secretary, Connie 

Witt ð Treasurer and Membership, Cathy McLeod ð Events Co-ordinator, Committee members  

Erin McKenna, Zoe Bloesch and Trevor Baque with Julie Attwood as Ramble editor. Thank 

you to Desley Butters-Whitehouse, Greg Paulsen and Jenny Morris for their contributions 

during this past year, all of whom retired from their various positions. 
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Without you all, we wouldnõt be moving forward.  We have achieved a great deal during the 

past twelve months with much more to accomplish in the year ahead. 

 

Thank you to our members, for without you the Queensland Branch would not exist.  We are 

part of an International Society that has benefits far beyond just learning how to dance.  

Benefits such as good health, both physical and mental, travel, and lastly friendships that can 

support you through the good and tough times.   

 

Heather Heron  

Chairman 

 

 

 

 

 

YOUR BRANCH COMMITTEE FOR 2018-2019  
 

 

 
 

RSCDS QLD BRANCH CALENDAR  ð 201 8 

 

Dates Times Event Location 

Classes 

Mondays 
9 April to  
3 December 

5.30pm ï 6:45pm 
(Break 6:45 ï 7pm) 

Branch Elementary  
Class 
 

Communify Hall,  
10 Love St, Spring Hill 
Contact queensland@rscds.org.au 

Mondays  
5 March to  
3 December 

7:00pm ï 9.00pm 
 

Branch 
Intermediate/Advanced 
Class 
 

Communify Hall,  
10 Love St, Spring Hill 
Contact queensland@rscds.org.au 

 

Chairman Heather Heron 07 3266 9131 Please address all correspondence 
(other than newsletter items) to:  

 

                 The SecretaryΟ 
                 RSCDS QLD Branch  
                 PO Box 58,  
                 Kenmore, QLD, 4069 
 
Email:    queensland@rscds.org.au  
Website: www.rscds.org.au 

ñScottish Rambleò items to the Editor 
Julie Attwood:   jma57@me.com 

 
Closing date for the next Ramble is  

  14th September 2018 

Vice Chairman Judith Howlett 07 3208 1722 

Secretary Bryan Hacker 07 3374 1468 

Treasurer Connie Witt 0431 015 269 

Membership Secretary Connie Witt 0431 015 269 

Events Coordinator Cathy McLeod 07 3288 2248 

Committee Members Trevor Baque 07 3379 6200 

 Zoe Bloesch 0419 143 374 

 Erin McKenna 0412 091 220 

New Memberships & Subscription Renewals to: 
       Connie Witt   email:  qldmembers@rscds.org.au,  
  or:      PO Box 58, Kenmore, Qld 4069 

mailto:queensland@rscds.org.au
mailto:queensland@rscds.org.au
mailto:queensland@rscds.org.au
http://www.rscds.org.au/
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Wednesdays 
8 February to 
28 November 
(NOT OCTOBER) 

7.30pm ï 9.30pm 
 

Branch Northside 
Class 

Wonargo Revue Scout Hall,  
Flower St, Northgate,  
Lesley Buchanan 0413 115 248 
or Jim Walters 3204 4444 

Events 

Monday 16 July  

Tuesday 17 July 

Wednesday 18 July 

5:30pm and 7pm 

7:30pm 

7:30pm 

Debbie Roxburgh (NZ) 
Teaching at Class/Club 
evenings 
(more on  page 13) 

Love Street 

St Philipôs 

Northside 

Saturday 21 July 1pm for 1:30pm Tartan Day 
(more on page 7) 

King George Square 

Monday & Tuesday 
10 ï 11 September 

Details on page 8    Exam Workshop 
for exam candidates - 
helpers needed 

Maleny Community Hall 
RSL Hall, Maleny 

Friday  
14 September 
 

5:30pm ï 9:30pm  Helen Russell (HQ) 
Meet and greet, plus 
teaching a General 
Class (more on page 9) 

The Newmarket (Communify Hall), 
212 Ashgrove Ave, Newmarket 
 

Monday  
17 September 

12:30pm ï 4pm Teachers Exams 
Helpers needed 
(more on page 13) 

Communify Hall 
10 Love Street, Spring Hill 
Contact queensland@rscds.org.au 

Monday  
17 September 

5:30pm ï 7pm Helen Russell (HQ) 
Beginners Class at Love 
St (more on page 9) 

Communify Hall 
10 Love Street, Spring Hill 
Contact queensland@rscds.org.au 

Tuesday  
18 September 

7:30pm ï 9:30pm 
 

Helen Russell (HQ) 
Teaching an Advanced 
Class (more on page 9) 

St Philipôs. Hall, 
Emperor Street,  
Annerley 

Monday  
1 October 
 

 9:30am ï 3:30pm 
 (Queenôs Birthday) 
 

QTSG Workshop 
(Queensland Teachers 
Support Group) 
(more on page 13) 

Communify Hall 
10 Love Street, Spring Hill 
Contact queensland@rscds.org.au 

Saturday 
24 November 

7pm for 7:30pm  St Andrewôs  
Closing Social 

The Newmarket (Communify Hall), 
212 Ashgrove Ave, Newmarket 

 
 
 

 

Queensland Club Events 2018 

Tuesday 
24 July 

TBA Bundaberg 
Mid-year Dance 

26 Skyring Street,  
Bundaberg 

Saturday 
18 August  

1:30pm ï 5:00pm Gold Coast 
Touch of Tartan Tea Dance 

Maher Hall, 
Matilda Street, Burleigh Heads 

Saturday 
25 August 

1:00 for 1:30pm Nambour 
Afternoon Tea Dance 

Palmwoods Memorial Hall, 
Main St, Palmwoods 

Saturday 
3 November 

7pm ï 10:00pm Gold Coast 
Summer Ball 

Maher Hall, 
Matilda Street, Burleigh Heads 

Saturday 
1

st
 December 

(Provisional date.  
To be confirmed) 

TBA 
Maleny 

End of Year Social 

Maleny 

Sunday 
9 December 

6pm ï 10:00pm Gold Coast 
Christmas Dinner and Dance 

Maher Hall, 
Matilda Street, Burleigh Heads 

Tuesday 
11 December 

TBA Bundaberg 
Christmas Party 

26 Skyring Street, Bundaberg 

Thursdays 
 

6:00pm Gold Coast 
Beginners sessions 

Maher Hall, 
Matilda Street, Burleigh Heads 
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CLASSES AND CLUB CONTACTS 

 

Club Night Place Club Contact Phone 

Atherton Wednesday 
7:30pm 

St Josephôs Church Hall Kylie Akers 0417007432 
pakers@bigpond.net.au 

Ballina, NSW Tuesday  
 4:00 ï 6:00pm 

Presbyterian Church Hall, 
Crane Street, Ballina 

Elspeth Lacey 0416 150 150 

Bundaberg 
 
 

Tuesday 
Ladies Step 
Dance 6:30 to 
7:00pm 
Beginners SCD 
7:00-8:00pm, 
Intermediate/Adv 
SCD 8:00-9:00pm 

Bundaberg Revival 
Fellowship Hall, 
26 Skyring Street, 
Bundaberg 

Janet Oliver 07 4159 0013 or 
Mob 0407 034 241 
 
Website: 
www.ja0392.wix.com/ 
bundy-scot-dancers 

Cleveland Friday 
7:30pm 

St Jamesô Anglican 
Church Hall, 
17 Station St,  
Wellington Point 

Ronda Ovenden 07 3207 7136     
Website: 
www.scdcleveland.  

weebly.com 

Gold Coast 
 

Thursday  
7:00pm 

Maher Hall,ΟMatilda  

Street, Burleigh Heads 

Dorothy 
  Merriman 

07 5578 8497 
Mob 0409 285 080 

Graceville 
 

Friday 
7:30pm ï 9:30 

St Johnôs Anglican 
Church Hall, 
California Rd, Oxley 

Helen Draper 07 3379 7141 

Graceville 
 

Thursday 
9:30am ï 12:00 

St Johnôs Anglican  
Church Hall,  
California Rd, Oxley 

Cathy McLeod 07 3288 2248 

Gympie Wednesday  
7:00pm 

Nashville Scouts Complex, 
Bachelor Road, Gympie 

Kay Callen 
Ann Johnston 

07 5482 9414 
Mob 0407 242 677 
07 5482 1170 

Maleny Monday 
7:00 - 9:00pm 

Presbyterian Church Hall, 
Cedar St, Maleny 

Dorothy Woods 
Helen Jackson 

07 5494 3671  
07 5445 7845 

Maryborough Wednesday 
7:00pm 

Uniting Church Hall, 
Sussex St, Maryborough 

Margaret Johnston Email: 
maggeej@gmail.com 

Nambour Thursday  
7:00pm 

QCWA Hall,ΟShort Street, 

Nambour 

Paula OôShea 07 5476 4976 

Noosa U3A MondayΟ 
9:00 - 11:0am 

Masonic Hall, 
Moorindil Street, Tewantin 

Joanne Kjorstad 07 5447 1938 

Northside Branch 
Class 

Wednesday 
7:30 - 9:30pm 
(NOT OCTOBER) 

Wonargo Revue Scout Hall, 
Flower St, Northgate 

Lesley Buchanan  
or Jim Walters  

0413 115 248 
 
07 3204 4444 

Schiehallion Monday 
7:00 - 9:00pm 

Uniting Church, 
Pope St, Tarragindi 

Paul Smith 
Denise Smith 

0410 588 281 
0439 270 191 

St Philips 
 

Tuesday 
7:30pm 

St Philips Hall,Ο 
Emperor Street, Annerley 

Desley Butters-
Whitehouse 

07 3349 3006 

The Gap Thursday 
7:30-10:00pm 

Memorial Hall,ΟGlory St, 

Ashgrove West 

Jim Nixon 0401 267 221 
jimnixon@optusnet.com.

au  

The Glen 
Caboolture U3A 

TuesdayΟ 
6:30 - 8:30pm 
(School Terms) 

Memorial Hall (Supper Room) 
King St, Caboolture 

Bev Melville  
 

07 5432 4815  
Or text 0410 293 466 

Toowoomba Friday 
7:30pm 

Holy Trinity Church Hall, 
Cnr Hume & Potter Sts, 
Toowoomba 

Margaret Connell  07 4614 0423 
margaret_c@netspace. 
net,au 

Townsville Monday 
7:30 - 9:30pm 

Suburban Bowls Club 
Charters Towers Rd 
Hermit Park 

Leigh Winsor (P) 
Kay Winsor (S) 

0428 735 516 
0405 193 522 

Townsville Monday 
7:30-9:30pm 

The Upstairs Hall 
Suburban Bowling Club 
5 Carr Street 
Hermit Park   

Margaret Silke (T) 
Kay Winsor (S) 
 

07-4771 6115 
Mob: 0431434579 
07-47733482 
Mob: 0405193522 

Wellington Point 
U3A 

Monday 
1:00 - 3:00 pm 

St James Anglican Church 
Hall, Station Street, 
Wellington Point. 

Heather Heron 07 3266 9131 
0402 408 905 

http://www.ja0392.wix.com/
mailto:maggeej@gmail.com
mailto:jimnixon@optusnet.com.au
mailto:jimnixon@optusnet.com.au
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RSCDS Queensland Branch has a Facebook group!   
It is called Scottish Country Dancing Queensland - RSCDS 

Please like and follow the page for information about past and upcoming events. 

If you have any photos of recent events you would like posted on the page, please 

email them to Zoe Bloesch at zoe.bloesch1@gmail.com with a short 

description. 

We look forward to connecting with you on this platform 
 

 
 

Tartan Day 2018 
Tartan Day, to be held in King George Square, Brisbane, this year is scheduled for Saturday 21st July. 

We have been asked to put on some demonstration dances and those planning to join in the dancing should 
be there at 1pm, with dancing scheduled for 1:30pm.   

The dances selected are Clutha, Byron Strathspey and Deôil Amang the Tailors.  These are well-known dances 
and you are encouraged to come and join in the dancing (there will be a walk-through before the 
demonstration in case you are unsure!). 

For further information, please contact Cathy McLeod, pczb@bigpond.net.au, phone 3288 2248. 

 

 

 

DANCE SHOES ARE AVAILABLE THROUGH THE FOLLOWING OUTLETS:  

 

 
Supplier 

Address Web address / email Phone 

 

PW Dance & 
Sportswear 

Unit 4/1326 Boundary Rd,  
Wacol  Qld 4076 

hazel@pwdancewear.com.au  07 3271 1935 

We stock Highland and Split Soles 

 

Sueôs Shop 
The Dance 
Wearhouse 

871 Old Cleveland Road, 
Carina  Qld 4152 

www.suesshop.com.au 
info@suesshop.com.au  

07 3398 5106 

Also 
Shop 5/112 Coonan Street, 
Indooroopilly  Qld 4068 

 07 3378 3502 

mailto:zoe.bloesch1@gmail.com
mailto:pczb@bigpond.net.au
mailto:hazel@pwdancewear.com.au
http://www.suesshop.com.au/
mailto:info@suesshop.com.au
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Everything for Dancers 

 

P & D Smith 
76 Celandine Street 
Shailer Park  Qld 4128 

http://Scottish-dance-shoes.com      
pauldenise3@bigpond.com 

07 3209 7006 
0439 270 191 

 
Denise and Paul Smith are long term Qld RSCDS Branch members as well as Branch teachers.  They aim to supply 
all Scottish Country Dancers with a fast, reliable shoe service.  Denise and Paul supply the popular ©James Seniorª 

brand of SCD shoes, from the factory in Scotland. 

 
 

HEALTH BENEFITS OF SCOTTISH COUNTRY DANCING ï  RSCDS 
 
In May 2014, Headquarters produced the following article: 
 

It is well established that participation in adequate amounts of regular physical activity can improve health and 
reduce the risk of premature death by helping to; achieve and maintain a healthy body weight; lower blood 
cholesterol; reduce blood pressure in people who already have hypertension (high blood pressure); improve 
self-esteem and reduce feelings of stress, anxiety, depression; build and maintain healthy bones, muscles, 
and joints; and keep older adults physically strong and better able to move about without falling or becoming 
too tired.  
 

Regular physical activity can also help to reduce the risk of; heart disease; stroke; having a second heart 
attack in people who have already had one; developing high blood pressure; developing type 2 diabetes; 
developing colon cancer and possibly other cancers; and developing Alzheimerôs Disease.  
 

The Governments of the UK, Australia, Canada, New Zealand, and USA recognising the importance of 
encouraging regular physical activity have all produced comprehensive physical activity guidelines for their 
citizens. The medical profession, especially General Practitioners, has a major role in promoting regular 
physical activity in the population.  
 

Which type of physical activity should people choose? A study from the University of Strathclyde, in 2010, 
showed Scottish country dancing to be superior to other forms of physical activity in building levels of fitness.  
A Canadian study found Scottish country dancing to be superior to folk and square dancing, and research from 
the University of Cumbria, published in January 2014, suggests that participation in Scottish country dancing 
could reduce the ageing process. It also helps to prevent dementia through the complex interplay of cognitive 
skills needed to memorise steps and formations, interaction with other dancers, and the effect of dance music 
on the mind. The social aspect of Scottish country dancing develops a sense of community and enjoyment, 
which encourages continued participation, and long term involvement, and is linked with good health, a 
positive attitude and longevity.  
 

The benefits of Scottish country dance have been recognised by the Scottish Parliament which supported a 
motion, in 2012, welcoming the Royal Scottish Country Dance Societyôs Health strategy.  
 

I thought that this article was worth including in the Ramble because of the positive comments made and the 
fact that dancing greatly helps our mental and physical health.  In particular it is Scottish Country Dancing that 
is specifically being mentioned.  
 
Heather Heron 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://scottish-dance-/
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Workshop for exam candidates in Maleny 
 

Monday 10
th
 ï Tuesday 11

th
 September 

 

The Queensland Branch is holding a Workshop in Maleny for the exam candidates one week before their 

exams.   The exam candidates (Connie, Margie, Mary and Sandra), together with the dancers in their Unit 2 set, 

will be attending. 

 

We would also like dancers from Brisbane and the Sunshine Coast to come each afternoon to assist the 

candidates by being ñstoogesò. 

 

Where:  Monday 10
th
 September, 1:30 ï 4:30pm in the Community Hall, 23 Maple St, Maleny 

Tuesday 11
th
 September, 1:30 ï 4:30pm in the RSL Hall, 1 Bunya St, Maleny 

PLEASE COME IF YOU CAN TO ASSIST OUR FUTURE TEACHERS. 

THE SESSIONS ARE FREE!  

AFTERNOON TEA PROVIDED 

You may join us at the Maleny Hotel after for a bite to eat before you head home (not free!). 

For more details, please contact Heather Heron (3266 9131 or hetheron@iinet.net.au) 

 

 

Come and meet the Chairman of the RSCDS! 
 

The Chairman of the RSCDS, Helen Russell, is visiting from Scotland, in her capacity as examiner. 

While she is here, she will be holding two classes for you all to attend: 

Meet and Greet Helen Russell: Friday 14/9/18, 5:30pm ï 7:30pm at The Newmarket.  BYO dinner. 

General class:  Friday 14/9/18, 7:30 ï 9:30pm at The Newmarket, 212 Ashgrove Ave, Newmarket.  

Beginners Class:  Monday 17/9/18, 5:30pm ï 7pm at Love St 

Advanced class:  Tuesday 18/9/18, 7:30 ï 9:30pm at St Philipôs, Emperor St, Annerley. 

All welcome 

On Friday, the Graceville and Cleveland classes will not be held at their usual venues, so that we can all come 

and enjoy Helenôs class.  Other dancers are also welcome. 

The class on Tuesday will be more advanced.  If you feel you arenôt an advanced dancer, please come and 

watch. 

Admission $5 for each class, and please bring a plate to share for supper. 

 

For more details, please contact Heather Heron (3266 9131 or hetheron@iinet.net.au) 

 

Vale Sam Heron 
The Queensland Branch lost one of its grandest and 

most gracious members on 17 April this year when 

Sam Heron passed away in The Wesley Hospital, 

following the rapid onset of a form of leukaemia, of 

which he had been aware for some years, though in a 

much milder state. 

 

            Dancing ƧA Trip to Bavaria ƨ ÁÔ ÔÈÅ ÃÅÌÅÂÒÁÔÉÏÎ ÏÆ 3ÁÍƦÓ ÌÉÆÅ 

mailto:hetheron@iinet.net.au
mailto:hetheron@iinet.net.au
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Sam served on the Branch Committee in many and varied capacities, most notably as Chairman for 

six consecutive years from 1992.  Sam also served on the Queensland Winter School Committee as 

Joint Treasurer for the 2001 celebration, but was more widely known as Mr Fixit in the tall green hat! 

 

Heather met Sam in 1988, and I am told she skulldragged him along to the Clan Mackenzie Ball 

(almost like Eve tempting Adam in the Garden of Eden, with similar consequences), and the rest is 

history, as Sam had not been the slightest bit interested in SCD prior to that.  He then was Chairman 

of Clan Mackenzie for a number of years. 

 

Heather and Sam were regular broadcasters on 4EB radio, hosting the Scottish programmes on 

Thursday and Sunday afternoons. Sam was also the editor of a Monday newsletter containing 

interesting Scottish titbits and many funny jokes, which had an email circulation in the hundreds. 

 

Being one of nature s true gentlemen, Sam was always available to 

offer assistance when and where required - nothing was too much  

trouble - whether it was moving tables and chairs for functions, as a 

JP witnessing Statutory Declarations, or as Mr Music for his wife Heather s 

Friday night classes for the Cleveland SCDers and Heather s U3A Monday 

classes, to name just a few. 

 

Sam was born in Stranraer, Scotland, on 1 October 1942, and migrated with his family to Australia, 

arriving on 22 May 1956. Exactly 62 years later to the day, a memorial service was held for Sam at 

the Ashgrove Bowls Club, attended by over 200 family and friends. In 2001, to commemorate the 

passing of a friend, Sam had written a dance called Our Missing Friend, a seven person dance, 

leaving vacant the third man position. A set from the Cleveland SCDers danced this in his honour at 

the celebration of his life, followed by many dancing three of Sam s favourites: A Trip to Bavaria, 

Byron Strathspey, and Seton s Ceilidh Band. 

 

Sam is sorely and sadly missed by many people. His kind do not come along all that often. I reckon 

he will still be doing his minimum of 14,000 steps per day in his own little corner of heaven.  

Rest In peace, Sam, my good friend. 

Geoff Thompson 
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Four VERY IMPORTANT things I learned from Sam Heron  
 

Sam Heron was an optimist, a storyteller and a good listener. 
When you were with him, it was almost impossible NOT to be an optimist and a fellow storyteller, but it was 

totally impossible not to listen to the wonderful stories he told about his life, or about life in general.  So here 

are the four most important things that I learned through spending countless hours in his company: 

 

1. Tell your children that you are proud of them.  Sam told a great story from his childhood about being 

the best floor-sweeper in the family.  Samôs mother told everyone that she was so proud of him because 

he was such a good floor-sweeper.  As a result, Sam always kept the floors spotless ï what a con job!  

Sam continued the tradition by telling everyone how proud he was of his daughter Michelle.  In fact, 

when any of Samôs friends met her, the first thing they would say was ñYouôre Dad is so proud of you!ò 

(me included!).  And of course, Michelle deserved it ï she was just living up to his praise.   

 

2. Listen to other peopleôs stories.  If you needed an ear, and said to Sam ñDo you have a minute?ò he 

would reply ñI have the rest of my life.  How long do you want?ò  He was the greatest listener, but also 

the greatest storyteller, and you never knew what you were going to learn from one of his stories.  When 

the Qld Branch ran the Childrenôs Class, and we needed a break from dancing, I could always rely on 

Sam to calm the seething mass by telling them a story ï about Christmas in Scotland, Easter in Scotland, 

in fact anything about Scotland ï whatever the topic, Sam had a story, and could keep them all 

entertained.  Zoe remembers him telling them that for special treats they would have oatcakes.  So there 

were oatcakes once for afternoon tea ï the children were not impressed!  But they had a much better 

understanding of the hard life in the Scotland of old.  

 

3. Be optimistic.   Sam was the most optimistic person I have ever met.  If you were feeling down, Sam 

could be relied upon to cheer you up, and you never left feeling down!  He would not hear of anyone 

being negative, and he could turn any negative into a positive.  In fact, how annoying it was if you just 

wanted to have a bit of a whinge, and he wouldnôt hear of it! 

 

4. Flexibility is a strength.  This is the most important one for me.  Whenever circumstances changed, 

and original plans were thrown into chaos, Sam would always say ñChange the plan.  Remember that 

flexibility is a strength.  People who canôt be flexible are showing a weakness.  And the worst thing is, 

they think they are being strong but theyôre notò.  I have always been flexible, but I never realised that it 

was a strength.  I do now, thanks to Sam.   

Thank you Sam ï for your stories and your wisdom 

(and I must remember to tell my kids how proud of them I am!) 

 

 Cathy McLeod   
 
 
 

Sam Heronôs Commemoration on 22
nd

 May 
 
Tuesday 22nd May was the day when so many of Sam Heronôs friends and relations came to the Ashgrove 
Bowls Club to wish him a last farewell.   There must have been well over 200 present, including some from 
Nambour and Gympie as well as northern NSW!  Samôs daughter Michelle opened proceedings, welcoming 
guests and telling us about Samôs life, from early days near Stranraer in Scotland to more recent times in 
Australia.  Heather Heron followed, both emphasising Samôs courage, strength of character and great 
optimism, through to his final days. 
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Then a group of dancers from Samôs Club, 
Cleveland, danced the seven-person dance Our 
Missing Friend, shown in the photo.  This dance 
was devised by Sam himself, and published in 
2001.  This was followed by a full five sets dancing 
Samôs three favourites ï Trip to Bavaria, Byron 
Strathspey and Setonôs Ceilidh Band. 
 
After the dancing, delicious refreshments were 
served and everyone appreciated the opportunity 
to meet friends for a chat. 
 
Bryan Hacker 

 

 

FROM THE EDITOR 

Hello Readers  

Well here goes my second edition of the Scottish Ramble.  I hope everyone read with 
enjoyment the news from all the Clubs in Queensland in the last Ramble.  Unfortunately for 
me, I have had to move to the Gold Coast to assist  a friend and so my dancing opportunities 
have been reduced somewhat.  Whenever I can though, I will travel back to Brisbane so 
that I can enjoy the company of the wonderful people in the Graceville Club and the 
expertise of teacher Cathy McLeod.  

I believ e that there are more and more people becoming aware of and joining Clubs to learn 
Scottish Country Dancing across Queensland.  It is great to especially see people of the older 
generation becoming fit and active through dancing, and seeing the smile on th eir face as 
they are learning the moves of a new dance or doing one they know and love.  

Many people will be aware that some  dancers are going  to Scotland in  August this year.  
What a great experience to go to the place where it all began , to learn how the Scots do 
th ings , and catch up with t he latest tradition s. 

I  look forward to the full report the next edition of the Scottish Ramble.  In the meantime, I 
wish them all the best with their adventures in the beautiful Scottish highlands.  

Julie Attwood  
(jmattwood@icloud.com )   
Telephone 0417 770681  
 
 
 
 

OUR PRECIOUS KNEES 
 

One of the first signs of problems in our dancing careers ï yes, letôs think of our Scottish Country 
Dancing as a career ï is when our knees begin to ache.  Instead of blaming our knees, we need to 
look at our whole body, particularly focussing on where our knees fit into the picture. 
 
Our knees are important critical or pivotal hinge joints between our upper and lower legs.  They act 
like hinges of a door in addition to allowing slight movement for twisting and turning.   Think of our 

mailto:jmattwood@icloud.com
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knees are being in the middle of a kinetic chain i.e. movements coming from below (foot and ankle 
joints) or above (hip and pelvis joints) pass into the knee.   
 
Any dysfunction in the hip and pelvis or poor ankle and foot function places undue pressure on your 
knees.  So before you consider retiring from dancing (well before you need to) seek professional 
advice.  The answer may be a simple matter of supporting your feet with orthotics, preferably made to 
measure, to remove twisting of knee.   
 
The overall aim of any treatment is to take pressure off the joint thus preventing needless further 
wear and tear damage - and allowing the knee to heal. 
 
(Source:  Your Chiropractor November/December 2017) 

 

 

 

MORE TEACHERS, PLEASE! 

 

There is always a need for more teachers of Scottish country 
dancing, and the rewards are great! 

Your Branch is doing many things this year to support teacher 
training: 

 

1. Exams:  Four teachers are training to become qualified 

RSCDS teachers, and will be examined by two examiners, 

one from Scotland and one from Australia, on Monday 17th 

September, 2018.  Stooges needed at Love St from 12.30pm 

to 4pm! 

 

2. Pre-exam workshop in Maleny Monday 10/9/18 ï Tuesday 

11/9/18:  There will be a Workshop for the candidates in 

Maleny the week before the exams.  Stooges needed!  See 

the next Ramble for more details.  Accommodation is 

available if required. 

 

3. The Queensland Teachers Support Group:  Workshops are held on Monday public holidays at the 

Communify Hall, Love St, Spring Hill, from 10am to 3pm. 

Monday 1/10/18:  Topic: Dances from the new RSCDS book (Book 52).  Workshop will be run by Paul 
and Denise Smith.  All welcome!  This will be after the exams ï no stooges needed!  

 
What can I do to help? 

1. Come to the above events when stooges are required ï the candidates need to practice on you! 

2. Join the Branch, and encourage others to do so too.  As well as receiving this Ramble, a portion of your 

subscription goes to Scotland to use for publishing music, and instructions, as well as for education.  

For example, the examiners are coming to Brisbane AT NO COST TO US ï Scotland pays.  

 

What are the rewards? 
1. More teachers means more dancing classes for you to go to. 

2. When you support our teachers, they feel appreciated for the countless hours that they spend 

preparing lessons so that you can dance. 

3. More teachers means that the current teachers can have a standby teacher to help them. 

 

MORE  

SCOTTISH  

COUNTRY  

DANCE  

TEACHERS  
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Visit by Debbie Roxburgh 
 

Debbie Roxburgh, Scottish Country Dancing teacher from New Zealand - will be visiting Queensland after the 

end of the Hunter Valley Winter School in July. 

 

Debbie has kindly agreed to teach at the Love Street classes (starting 5:30pm and Intermediate Advanced 

at7pm) on Monday 16
th
 July, at St Philipôs on Tuesday 17

th
 and Northside on Wednesday 18

th
 July, both 

starting 7:30pm. 

 

Do come along - all dancers welcome. 

 

Bryan Hacker 
 

Caloundra Weekend 
 

Our Caloundra Weekend was held from 1st to 3rd June, and what fun it was!  About 45 
people attended, including dancers, teachers and Musicians, with commuters coming 
from the nearby hills and those staying in cabins from Brisbane and further afield, 
including a group from Coffs Harbour. 
 
Thanks go to Cathy McLeod and Connie Witt, who were responsible for most of the organising.  A 
very special thank you also to Bruce Mitchell ï owing to Emma Nixon finding herself unwell on the 
Saturday she was unable to play for the group that evening, and Bruce Mitchell said YES, despite 
having arrived back from Scotland the previous day!  Also, sadly, Calum Marquis, through illness, 
was unable to play for the weekend, but a good selection of digital music in part made up for his 
absence. 
 
Most of those staying in Caloundra stayed in cabins 
at the Caloundra Waterfront Holiday Park, the staff of 
which made us especially welcome, with a ówelcome 
backô card, complete with a Queensland RSCDS 
logo, in each cabin as well as notices at reception.  
The cabins were very comfortable and several had 
an outstanding view of the sea, where residents were 
able to watch the gulls and pelicans ï especially 
appropriate for a function entitled Gone Fishinô! 
 
Dancing was at the CCSA Hall in Nutley Street, which was decorated appropriately in a fishing 
theme, this only about a kilometre from the Waterfront Holiday Park.  Here a light meal was provided 

on Friday night, along with a sumptuous lunch and evening 
meal on the Saturday, all provided by óMeals on Wheelsô.  
Dancing included evening Socials on both Friday and Saturday.  
The dance class on Saturday morning was led by Marney 
Wilson (shown with Heather Heron and Cathy McLeod in Janie 
Fountainôs photo) from the Hunter Valley, who introduced some 
challenging dances, which were enjoyed by all.  This was 
followed by a ófunô class in the afternoon.  A separate group, 
aiming to develop and improve their teaching skills, participated 
in a Workshop led by Ros McKie.  Both groups joined in the 
evenings for the socials, where all the dances had something to 

do with fishing or the sea.  
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On the Sunday many of the group drove up the 
range to the Mary Cairncross Scenic Reserve to 
enjoy a delicious morning tea at the café.  To 
complete a wonderful weekend of dancing, two 
sets danced the dance Drunken Sailor on the 
grass, to the astonishment of onlookers! 
 
You can be sure there will be a comparable 
weekend in 2019, perhaps in Caloundra or 
perhaps further south.  Information will be made 
available through Scottish Ramble and our 
website, so next year be sure to say Yes! as our dancing weekends are great fun and something to 
look forward to. 
 
Bryan Hacker  
 

MEMBERSHIP, RENEWAL AND MEMBERSHIP NUMBER 
 
Dancers are encouraged to join the Queensland Branch of RSCDS in support of the world-wide 
culture of Scottish Country Dancing and also because ï as members ï fees for local events, such as 
our Opening Social, are often waived or reduced.  Our membership year is from 1st April to 31st 
March and a good proportion of our members have already renewed.  It is also encouraging that 
quite a few newer dancers have also joined up. 
 
On receiving relevant information from our Branch, Members are allocated a Membership Number.  
In the past, a new number was provided each year, but a few years ago RSCDS in Edinburgh 
decided that Membership Numbers allocated from that time would be permanent and Members would 
be provided with a blue card with those details (which are also held by the Committee).  So, if you 
have a RSCDS Card, make sure you donôt lose it! 
 
Bryan Hacker 
Secretary  
RSCDS Queensland Branch 
Phone 07 3374 1468 
 
 
 

A busy year for our aspiring teachers 

Four of our less-experienced teachers are working hard this year, improving their skills as they head towards 
exam-time in September.  There are five units leading towards full qualification (the first three units leading to 
Teaching Certificate Part 1).  Our candidates, Connie Witt, Margie Bond, Mary Mullins and Sandra Bell, will all 
be taking Unit 2 and all except Sandra (who passed Unit 3 last year in Scotland) will also be taking Unit 3.  In 
Australia, Units 2, 3 and 5 are required to be examined by two 
examiners, one from Scotland, and one from Australia or New 
Zealand.  In Australia exams are held once every three years 
and this year we are looking forward to the visit of Helen 
Russell, RSCDS Chairman, who will be the visiting examiner.  
Anne Kennedy, from Sydney, is the Australian examiner.  In 
addition, both Margie and Mary will be taking the Unit 1 written 
exam in October.  The travel costs for the examiners are paid 
by RSCDS Headquarters in Scotland.  The process and 
requirements might seem to be unnecessarily rigorous, but the 
benefits are that one can travel to so many countries world-
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wide and enjoy dance instructions using the same terminology and methodology as we are used to here in 
Brisbane.  

Teaching Certificate Part 1 includes 3 Units, as indicated above. 

Unit 1 Candidates study, mostly on their own.  The manual of Scottish Country Dancing (a 250-page 
document) is the source for information.  Unit 1 exams (2 hours) are held twice a year on the same day 
worldwide. 

Unit 2 is aimed at Practical Dancing.  There are 12 prescribed dances ï including 4 reels, 4 jigs and 4 
strathspeys.  Candidates are asked to dance some or all of these 12 dances, after providing a recap, 
twice through.  They may also be required to perform some steps, as required by the examiners (e.g., 
set for 2, set advancing for 2, travel for 4). 

Unit 3 is aimed at Teaching.  Candidates are required to teach a step to beginners, then teach 16 bars to an 
intermediate level class.  Stooges are required to act as beginners, then quickly transform into 
intermediate dancers!  The candidates will be given their assignment a few days before. 

Much of this year ï both through QTSG and Monday Classes at Love Street - there has been a strong 
emphasis on helping our aspiring teachers, with Deanne Corps, Cathy McLeod and Heather Heron giving 
guidance.  For both training and the exams themselves, there has been a need for óstoogesô to make up a set 
and ódo what they are toldô.  Thankfully there have generally been close to two sets filling this role, which has 
been an interesting experience for all who participated. 

Bryan Hacker and Cathy McLeod 
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NAMBOUR SCOTTISH COUNTRY DANCERS 

Invite you to an  

AFTERNOON TEA DANCE 

at PALMWOODS MEMORIAL HALL 

SATURDAY 25TH AUGUST, 2018 AT 1.30 PM 

MUSIC by BRUCE MITCHELL and his BAND 

COST $10.00 

 
PROGRAMME 

 
1.    Browned Off                      R32 (rtr)             John Drewry Greenburn Book 2 

2.    Bethankit                           J8x32                 3rd Graded book 

3.    Mathilde is a Delight          S3x32                Book 50 

4.    Craigleith                           R4x32 (sq set)   3rd Graded Book 

5.    A Trip to Glascow              J6x32                 RSCDS Leaflets 

6.    Bedrule                              S8x32                Book 33 

7.    The Morrison Measure      R5x32                Roy Goldring  Reel for Alice 

8.    Les Remparts de Seville   J8x32                 Book 50 

9.    Bill Littleôs Strathspey        S4x32                3rd Graded Book10.  

10.  Happy Returns                  R8x32                Miss Milliganôs Miscellany 2 

 

Afternoon Tea 

 

11. Yan Tan Tethera                J8x32                 Derek Haynes Carnforth Coll. 2 

12. Deer Friends                      S8x32                 Bob Anderson  St. Martin Coll. 1 

13. A Birthday Smile                R8x32                 Francis Walduck  Brolga coll. 1 

14. Rory OôMore                      J6x32                  Book 1 

15. Carolôs Delight                   S3x32                 Francis Walduck  Brolga Coll. 2 

16. The Highland Rambler       R8x40                Roy Goldring Leeds Silver Jubilee 

17. Scottish Waltz 
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School Holiday Dancing  

 
with the 

Graceville Scottish Country Dancers  
Graceville Club invite all dancers from South-East Queensland  

to bring a young one to dancing whenever there is a Thursday class during the school 
holidays. 
  

Next dates:  Thursdays 5 and 12 July,  2018 

  

All ages welcome, come and dance with your children / grandchildren / friends 
All young ones free.   

Young - at - heart also welcome!  
  

St Johnõs Church hall, California Road, Oxley (above the Menõs Shed) 
9.30 for morning tea, dancing from 10am to midday, with a cuppa after (of course!) 

  
For more information, contact Helen Draper (3379 7141, or helendraper@bigpond.com ) 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Sad News about The Clan MacKenzie Association  
 

Sadly, The Clan MacKenzie Association has closed down after many active years supporting Scottish 

Country Dancing at the Uniting Church Hall, Pope Street, Tarragindi.  Similarly, the Advanced Skills 

Class, which was held on the second Saturday of each month during the afternoon, will no longer take 

place. 

 

The Branch has actively been seeking teachers to teach at the Advanced Skills Class, but without 

success, the few fully trained teachers available being so heavily committed. 

 

  

mailto:helendraper@bigpond.com
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Reports to the QLD Branch AGM 27 MAY 2018   

(Summarising activities for the 2017/18 Dancing Year)  
 
 

Chairmanõs Report ð 2018 
  

The Chairmanôs Report to Members for the Year 1st April 2017 ï 31st March 2018 including 
subsequent events, is provided on Pages 1-4 of this issue of Scottish Ramble. 

 

 

Treasurerõs Report ð 2018 
 

The 2017-18 year was a successful year for the RSCDS Queensland Branch. The committee has 
organised several events (Caloundra, the Ball and St Andrewôs Social) for all Scottish Country 
Dancers to enjoy. Also, our beginners class and the training of new teachers has been going ahead. 
Considering all these branch activities, we ended the financial year with only a small loss and thanks 
to various past winter school committees, the Queensland Branch is in a very good financial position.  
 
Connie Witt 
 
 

Membership Secretaryõs Report ð 2018 
 

The majority of our members have now renewed their membership for the 2018-19 year, the period 
from 01/04/18 to 31/03/19. Our numbers have now reached to 108, which is made up of 38 joint 
members, 68 single members and 2 life members. 11 members have either newly joined this year or 
have returned after some years of absence. A big thank you to all who are supporting our branch and 
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through us the Scottish Head Quarter in Edinburgh, which is working hard to promote the dancing we 
all love. Our head office fees will be submitted to Scotland in Oct 18.  
 
Connie Witt 
 

Events Coordinatorõs Report ð 2018 
 

We have once again had quite a busy time, with something on every month last year. 

In June, we had our second weekend away in Caloundra, using the caravan park and the CCSA hall.  
We had 57 people in total, with visiting teacher Steven McAleer, who was not only a great teacher, 
but a joy to watch on the dance floor!  Music was provided by Bruce Mitchell, Stella Wilkie, Calum 
Marquis and Max Callen, and Paul and Denise Smith and Ken Rouse were our MCs.  But the thing 
we will probably remember the most was the morning tea on Sunday at the Caloundra Surf Club, 
combined with a visit to the old lighthouses.  Our weekend in Caloundra this year is in 2 weeks ï I 
hope youôve got your forms in! 

In July, we once again danced at Tartan Day, with Jenny Hacker providing a great commentary.  
There were two sets, which was a great turnout, and a good opportunity to show off our best 
covering! 

In August, we were to dance at the Ekka. We pulled out, due to incredibly onerous restrictions and 
paperwork.  I put it in here to remind future committees not to do it if they ask again! 

In September, a small group of us went to Warwick to help with the Scots-PGC College Ceilidh.  We 
had a great time, as did the students and their families.  

In October, we were back in Caloundra for the 40th Anniversary Ball, with Iain Mackenzie and Emma 
Nixon playing.  Sam Heron did a great job as MC, and, although it was pouring, there were almost 60 
of us, and we all had a great time.  

In November, we had the St Andrews Social in The Newmarket, once again with Iain and Emma, but 
this time David Poole was MC ï another great evening. 

In December we had a day of dance to test out Francis Walduckôs unpublished dances.  We had 4 
sets dancing, and we now have 40 dances ready for publication.  All that remains is to transform the 
instructions into the correct wording according to the RSCDS!  

After a suitable break over Brisbaneôs hot, steamy summer, we returned to The Newmarket in April 
for our Autumn Opening social, the Branchôs first afternoon social.  Although we used recorded 
music, it was still an enjoyable afternoon, with about 50 people attending. 

Thank you all for supporting these events, and may there be many more! 

Cathy McLeod, 
Events Co-ordinator. 
 
 

Queensland Teachersõ Support Group Report ð 2018 
 

The Queensland Teachers Support Group holds free workshops for all teachers on Monday public 
holidays.  Last October, we went through the dances in the new book, Book 51.  Our favourites were 
New Year Jig, Fair Enough and Holyrood Strathspey. 

This year, we have had two teacher training sessions for the exam candidates, to augment the 
Monday evening classes.  They are all enjoying learning the ways of the RSCDS, and are looking 
forward to meeting Helen Russell, the current chairman of the society, who is coming to Australia in 
September to examine the candidates, along with an Australian examiner. 

Cathy McLeod and Heather Heron  
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Branch Class Reports 2017/18  

  

Branch Beginners Class  
 

The Branch Beginners Class runs at Love St on a Monday evening from Easter until early December.  
Air conditioning was installed in the hall over the Christmas holidays, and this has made the 5.30pm 
start in hot weather much more pleasant.  Some of the 2017 beginners have now joined the 
intermediate class, while others have chosen to attend the beginnersô class again.  This yearôs 
beginners are progressing well. 

Deanne Corps and Cathy McLeod 

 

Branch Intermediate/Advanced Class  
 

The Intermediate-Advanced Class runs at Love St from March to December, after the beginnersô 
class.  As 2017 progressed, the standard of this class increased as new skills were learned.  We 
finished 2017 with a combined social for both classes.  In 2018, this class is being used to train four 
candidates for teachersô exams (Units 2 & 3) in September.  The candidates are all very grateful for 
the support of the other dancers, who are learning the 12 required dances for Unit 2, as well as acting 
as stooges for the teaching assignments for Unit 3. 

Deanne Corps and Cathy McLeod 

 

North side Class (Social)  
 

This has been another year of fluctuating class attendance due partly to new dancers joining us and 
some leaving, also to the inevitable flu season, other health issues, Winter School and State of 
Origin, all of which have an impact. 

Two new dancers joined us after the closure of their Irish Dance class and have integrated well, 
steadily improving their standard of dancing.  Two more dancers joined later in the year, but, not 
having a dancing background found it more difficult, they made the wise decision to transfer to the 
beginnersô class and, hopefully, return to us later. 

We were all saddened by the closure of The Mackenzie class which was the foundation of Scottish 
Country Dancing in QLD.  However, we are pleased to have benefitted by welcoming two more 
dancers to our class. 

This year we met for our annual Christmas dinner at Café 63.  The food and service were very good 
and the company great. 

I love teaching this class.  Everyone works so well together and to watch a dance with good timing 
and covering is sheer delight. 

Thank you all for making Wednesdays such fun. 

Leslye Buchanan 

 
U3A Class -  Redlands  

 
The 2018 year has started well with 7 new U3A members joining the Monday afternoon class on 5th 
March.  We continue to meet at the St Jamesô Church of England hall in Station Street Wellington 
Point.  

U3A Redlands has an agreement with the Redland Shire Council that Council halls being used for 
U3A purposes would only be charged a nominal rent.  Upon being advised of this I approached the 
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Parish office and late last year an agreement was reached with the Anglican Parish of Waterloo Bay 
& U3A Redlands that the rental fee would be reduced to reflect the current policy of the Redland 
Shire Council.  

The result of the agreement means that not only will the class continue to be viable but it also allows 
the class to be available to all U3A Redlands members. 

As I shall be overseas for a considerable period of time this year, it has been decided that Term 3 will 
not take place except for the weeks that Mary Mullins is available to teach.  Many thanks to Mary for 
taking on this added responsibility. 

Classes will finish on 26th November.  If anyone is free that particular day, please do join us for a fun 
afternoon. 

Heather Heron 
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Club Reports 2017/2018  

 
Atherton Scottish Country Dance Group  

 
Social dancers from across the Atherton Tablelands continue to meet at 5.30 pm on Wednesday 
evenings in St Josephs Parish Hall, in Jack Street, Atherton.  A core group of around 8 middle age to 
elderly dancers, with varying experience, enjoy learning new dances and reviewing previously taught 
dances, under the expert tuition of Kylie Akers. 

We were pleasantly surprised one evening with the unexpected attendance of two international 
dancers from Scotland and Hungary. Fortunately, there were 10 local dancers in attendance that 
night, so Kylie was able to include ñSouthern Starsò, a six couple set, in her programme. That night 
would have to be the highlight of the year.   

Throughout the year, dancers performed demonstration medley sets at Burns Night, Tartan Night, St 
Andrews Day and Harmony Day functions. These functions give us an opportunity to expose SCD to 
the public, and to try to get new members. Last year we gained three new dancers from these events. 

If any dancers decide to visit this wonderful area, we would gladly welcome you to our dance nights. 
Kylieôs contact number is 0417007432. 

 

Ballina Scottish Country Dancers  
 

The Ballina U3A group has been dancing for about 8 years and we continue to attract a few new 
dancers each year.  We generally have two sets with a mix of experiences.   We try to travel to 
nearby socials on the Gold Coast and would be happy to welcome any travellers to join us in Ballina 
on a Tuesday afternoon at 4pm in the Presbyterian Church Hall.   
  
Elspeth Lacey 
 
 

Bundy Scottish Country Dancers  

 

Bundy Scottish Country Dancers commenced dancing in 2002 with 3 founding members. Over the 
past few years our membership has declined, but we had an increase to 20 members in the last year.  

Over the last year the Newsmail and Guardian newspapers have been helpful with free Community 
Notices and some photos.  

Throughout the year we had normal teaching nights and once a month revision nights. We also had a 
mid-year Pyjama theme night, and a White Christmas Party. We also enjoyed a BBQ and social get 
together. Our tartan nights once a month are proving to be a bit of fun. 

The Demonstration team was asked to perform for the twelfth year at the Crossroads disability group. 
The night was a huge success with a lot of audience participation.  

Bundy is looking forward to the 2018 year of dancing. 

Janet Oliver 
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Cleveland Scottish Country Dancers  
 

Our group is going pretty well - usually two sets on the floor. We are trying to find some newies 
through advertising in the local ragsô community notices, but are only having limited success. We 
hope to pick up numbers from the U3A SCD class in the same 
hall run by our Chairman, Heather Heron, on a Monday 
afternoon. 
 
We have only had one request for a demonstration in the past 
12 months, and that was the Christmas party at Wellington 
Park Aged Care facility...lots of fun, and the pay was good - a 
packet of Belgian chocolates each! 
 
Visitors are very welcome on a Friday night, and we always 
offer what is probably the best supper around the place, so if 
you are in the vicinity, pop in for an enjoyable and stress-free evening. 
 
Geoff Thompson 
 
 

Go ld Coast Scottish Country Dancers  
 

Class nights began in March with good attendances which continued throughout the year.  After 
bumper celebrations for our 40th anniversary in 2016, we were hoping for a good follow up 41st year 
and were not disappointed.  Being part of a club filled with enthusiastic and happy dancers and 
dedicated teachers is an absolute joy. 

We are very fortunate to have Judy and Andrew Ross travel from Jiggi in NSW most weeks, together 
with Sharna Glasser from Brunswick Heads.  Jan Nicol and Douglas Milroy also frequently drive 
down from Brisbane to join the class.  

We welcomed several new dancers during the year and they have enjoyed the weekly classes and 
our social events.  The teaching roster continues to be shared by Carol Aitken, Sandra Bell, Janet 
Mole, Gill Purcell and myself.  Elspeth Lacey and Nidra Aitken assist with recaps at the socials. 

As with life in general, dancing is a mix of many highs and some lows.  On a very sad note, Peggy 
Simmons passed away in August at the conclusion of a 3 month overseas holiday.  Peggy was the 
club secretary for many years so as well as missing her as a friend and fellow dancer, her passing 
left an immense void from the committeeôs perspective.  Many current and former club dancers 
attended Peggyôs memorial service where John Pinson was asked by the family to read the Lordôs 
Prayer ï the Irish version.  We met family members we had heard so much about previously and 
were able to express to them how much we also will miss Peggy. 

A different type of loss occurred towards the end of the year when Olive Bowly advised she was 
retiring from dancing and moving to Port Macquarie to live near family.  Olive has enjoyed Scottish 
Country dancing for over 25 years and has always been very supportive of the committee and 
encouraging to beginners.  She was farewelled at the Christmas party on December 10th. 

During the year we purchased a new laptop computer and speaker for our music system.  Ian Aitken 
loaded the clubôs CD library on to the drive (a huge job for which we are very appreciative) and we 
now have joined many other groups in embracing more modern technology. 

Our 3 annual events - the May social, the Tea Dance in August and the Summer Ball in November 
were all well attended with many welcome visitors enjoying the dance programs.  The Black Bear 
Duo, Iain Mckenzie and Emma Nixon played for the Tea Dance and Ball and their music gets better 
and better.  It is very pleasing to see how much dancers enjoy the live music.  What better way to end 
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a program when the Black Bear Duo are playing than with The Deôil Amang the Tailors as their 
version is amazing. 

On behalf of the teachers, I wish to thank Carol Aitken who provides valuable support from her many 
years of teaching experience.  Thank you also to Ian Aitken for piping our socials and to Sue Hallam 
who plays the music on class nights which greatly assists the teachers. 

In conclusion, a big thank you to our dancers who come along each week to enjoy the class and keep 
the club an inclusive and fun place to be. 

Last but not least, sincere thanks to our committee members whose hard work ensures the club stays 
on track. 

Dot Merriman 
President 

 
Graceville Scottish Country Dancers  

 

When we danced at Warwick last year, we had our own mini-social, and Jenny Morris filmed some of 
us dancing Broadway to Bruce Mitchellôs music.  That clip is now on the Scottish Country Dance 
Dictionary website, and you can all see it.  Go to https://www.scottish-country-dancing-
dictionary.com/video/broadway.html and there it is!  We particularly liked dancing to ñSinging in the 
Rainò! 

Last year concluded with two Christmas socials at our Oxley hall, both with Bruce Mitchell providing 
music, for the Thursday daytime class and the evening one on Friday.  

Before that, we provided a demonstration and participation dancing for the Christmas party for the 
Oxley Menôs Shed, which is underneath the hall where we dance.  It was a fun day and two women 
have joined our Friday classes this year following their introduction. 

Thursday class beginners are improving and it is a well-liked class. Daytime is proving popular. 

The School Holiday classes for children are a great success, helping to provide dancers for the 
future. 

Teacher and tutor, Cathy McLeod, is also training two 
Graceville dancers, Connie Witt and Marg Bond, to prepare 
them for the teachersô exams in September. 

Graceville dancers participated in Branch functions ï 
Caloundra weekend, Tartan day, Warwick ceilidh, last 
yearôs St Andrewôs closing social and the opening social 
this year.    

The photograph above shows Graceville dancers, appropriately, dancing Black Mountain Reel on 
Friday 13th April 2018. 

Helen Draper 

 

 Gympie Scottish Country Dancers  
 

Great dancing and friendships were once again enjoyed over the past 12 months. 

Our class still welcomes dancers from Noosa U3A Class and Nambour Class on a regular basis.  
Many thanks for their willingness to travel the highway.   

We had a great night when we hosted the Dance SE Queensland Tour Group during our regular 
class and our dancers who do not travel enjoyed dancing, meeting and mixing with dancers from 
other areas and parts of Australia. 

https://www.scottish-country-dancing-dictionary.com/video/broadway.html
https://www.scottish-country-dancing-dictionary.com/video/broadway.html
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Once again Kay travelled to the National Folk Festival in Canberra and this year there were 7 
dancers from our Sunshine Coast area dancing up a storm at classes in Canberra.  They had a 
fantastic time before the festival even started.  Then attended as many dancing sessions (including 
the Scottish Ball) as was physically possible.  Not finished with dancing when the festival was over 
they then attended more classes before the journey home to Queensland. 

Kay Callen 
 

Maleny Scottish Country Dancers  
 

Dancing at Maleny has continued in our usual happy, relaxed fashion, with Helen, Deanne and Linda sharing 
the duties. 

The Presbyterian Church has done a great deal of renovation to the hall, so we now arrive to a more upmarket 
venue, with the air conditioning very popular during our hot summer. 

We enjoyed three 'summer' dance nights during the holidays, thanks to Linda and a group of us danced in the 
rain in Maleny's Main Street on Australia Day. We have averaged around 10/12 most nights this year, with a 
couple of lightbulb moments when we had 2 full sets!  Only one of the new recruits has continued, which is a 
bit disappointing. 

Karen and Helen attended the opening social which was a happy, friendly occasion with some great, popular 
and favourite dances. We turn up at Nambour sometimes and always receive a cheerful welcome. 

Linda, Peter and Helen have booked in to the teachers' classes during the Caloundra weekend. 

Our Christmas Social last December was a great success with 5 sets starting the night.  Our sincere thanks to 
the dancers who travelled far to attend and a reminder that this year it is on Saturday, December 1st. 

Many thanks to the society and committee for their support.  

Helen Jackson 

 

Nambour Scottish Country Dancers  
  

Scottish Country Dancing is still going well in Nambour 
with an average of 2x3couple sets on Thursday nights. 

We are looking forward to our Annual Social (18 Years!) 
which we have decided to hold as an Afternoon Tea 
Dance, following many requests, on Saturday 25th 
August, from 1-30 to 5-30 pm at Palmwoods Memorial 
Hall, Palmwoods. 

Some of our dancers have been very busy going to 
Canberra for Easter Celtic Week of Dance. Many thanks 
goes to Kay Callen for teaching at Nambour while Paula 
and John took an extended caravan holiday to Tasmania. 

The photo shows Sunshine Coast dancers at our 2017 Social. 

 Paula and John OôShea 

 

Noosa U3A Scottish Country Dancers  
 

Our first Tea Dance, which now replaces our Annual Social, was 
held 3/6/17.  Thirty nine dancers attended and all enjoyed an 
afternoon of dancing.  The program was devised to cater to all 
levels of skill.  Music was provided by Bruce, Max and Martin.  
Thanks were extended to those who travelled long distances to 
support our Dance. 
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The next major event at Noosa in 2017 was the visit by óDance SE 
Queenslandô dancers in October.  Nice to meet new dancers and to have 
them join in our class.  Tartan was the order of the day and was on 
display.  After Class finished, everyone adjourned to the Royal Mail Hotel 
in Tewantin for a nice lunch and some stories about óDancingô. 

Christmas break followed and soon it was 2018.  Our dancing year began 
with our informal get-together barbecue and dance on the banks of the 
Noosa River.  Sunshine, BBQ and dancing under the trees to live music ï 
Magic!  Itôs now a permanent fixture on our dancing year. 

Class began 22/1/18 and we quickly settled down to learning new dances.  
Class numbers are remaining stable and are supported further by dancers 
from other clubs. 

Over the Easter weekend, some of our dancers travelled to 
Canberra for the annual Folk Festival.  Many types of dancing 
were enjoyed whilst there, including a Scottish Ball.  Those who 
attended took their caravans and campervans and camped at the 
event. 

Next event on our Noosa calendar is our 2nd Tea Dance, to be 
held on 23/6/18 with a 1 for 1:30 start.  Music is again promised by 
Bruce, Martin and Max.  Itôs sure to be another great afternoon of 
dancing.  Mark it on your calendar!  Hope to see you there! 

Contacts       Joanne Kjorstad   07 5447 1938        
            Jim Duncan   040 150 4077 
 
 

 

Schiehallion Scottish Country Dance Club  
 

The Schiehallion SCD Club is now in its second year, and although it is a 
small group it is a very happy, sociable group of dancers. It is essentially a 
teaching Club, where we work on improving technique, foot work and the 
learning of new formations while having great enjoyment from being able to 
access new and challenging dances. We run an interesting program, using 
newly published books as well as learning the older RSCDS dances from 
the early books.   

On the first Monday of the month, we have our Supper dance. This is a 
social program where we focus on popular dances from the list published by the International 
Branch. We have six or seven dances on the program and stop for supper in the middle of the 
program. Everyone is welcome to come along and enjoy a social evening of dance and 
conviviality with us.  

 We meet every Monday ï Easter and public holidays included, from 7:00 pm until 9:00 pm. The 
venue is the Uniting Church Hall in Pope St, Tarragindi. If you are interested in polishing your 
dancing skills and having lots of fun, you will be made very welcome. If you are a Beginner who 
would love to extend your knowledge and skills, you will also be made very welcome. Both of the 
Club teachers are fully qualified, experienced RSCDS teachers, having obtained their qualifications in 
Scotland. One of the teachers was also selected to dance in the Demonstration team at Summer 
School in St Andrews, Scotland, a great honour.  

So ï if youôre after great dancing, excellent teaching, making new dancing friends and interesting 
programs, come and enjoy a class at the Schiehallion SCD Club. 

Denise and Paul Smith 
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St Philipõs Scottish Country Dancers  

 

Classes this year ran from mid-February to early December, commencing again in February 2018.  
(The annual Summer Class danced in this hall in the intervening period.).  Desley Butters -
Whitehouse is chairman, supported by Treasurer Agnes Elkenhans, Secretary Sandra Griffiths. 

We dance on Tuesday evening and have an average attendance of 12 ï 16.   Our teachers are 
Connie Witt, Mary Davidson, Desley Butters-Whitehouse and Robin Craig.  Many thanks to these 
enthusiastic hard working people without whom we would not have our pleasurable classes. 

We hosted a Saturday afternoon tea dance ñTea with Sylviaò in September 2017. Bruce Mitchell and 
Max Callen played for the event.  We happily welcomed visitors from many other clubs. An enjoyable 
afternoon. We learned that about 11 dances best fit this time!! 

St Philips are planning to host another afternoon dance later this year - date to be decided. 

We have tried to increase our numbers. We have letter-box-dropped the local area and dispersed 
fliers to libraries etc.   Our numbers however have not increased. 

St Philips have enjoyed this last year and sincerely thank our teachers for their dedication. We look 
forward to an active busy 2018. 

 

Sandra Griffiths 
 

 

The Clan MacKenzie Associatio n 

 
A REPORT ON THE ACTIVITIES OF THE CLAN MACKENZIE ASSOCIATION DURING 2017 
 
As an incorporated association, the Clan Mackenzie Association (Queensland) Inc. was managed by 
an elected committee in accord with the requirements of the Queensland Governmentôs Office of Fair 
Trading and its own Constitution.  

The Associationôs Scottish Country Dancing classes were conducted in the Uniting Church Hall, in 
Pope Street, Tarragindi, as in previous years. The forty Wednesday evening classes attracted 
between fifteen and sixteen dancers per session, which was, on average, two or three more per class 
than in 2016. The eight Saturday afternoon classes averaged just over eighteen dancers per session, 
or four more per class than in 2016. 

These attendance figures were the highest recorded by the Clan MacKenzie in recent years, and 
were evidence of the high regard in which the Association is held by the local Scottish Country 
Dancing community. There is no doubt that this popularity was largely due to the skill, dedication and 
vivacity of the Associationôs two highly qualified and experienced teachers, Nidra Aitken and Carol 
Aitken, who conducted their classes with authority and verve throughout the year.  

The Association was reliant on membership charges and dancing class fees for its financial viability 
during 2017. There were increases in costs, notably for the hiring of the hall, but these were covered 
by the larger income resulting from the higher attendance figures and were not passed on to 
members. Annual membership charges and class fees remained the same as in previous years.   

The Clan MacKenzie donated $1000 to charity at the end of 2017, with $100 of this amount being 
allocated to the Cancer Councilôs research programme in remembrance of Francis Walduck. This 
charity fund-raising was done entirely by the Associationôs dancing members. 
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Members also regularly volunteered their help in the hall before and after classes and during the 
break and did much to promote that stimulating, inclusive and supportive environment which has 
always been a part of Scottish Country Dancing and for which the Clan Mackenzie has long been 
renowned.  

The management committee of the Clan MacKenzie Association met at regular intervals during 2017, 
as required by the Constitution. It was announced that several key positions on the committee would 
fall vacant in 2018 and members were encouraged to nominate for election to these positions. They 
were reminded that, without a management committee, the Association would no longer be able to 
operate in its present format.  

The Clan MacKenzie published a bi-monthly newsletter throughout 2017. The Association also 
organized three social activities, all of which were well attended. In February, members got together 
for a start-up party and, in May and October, they met at the Holland Park Hotel for Sunday Lunch.  

By the end of 2017, the Clan MacKenzie Association could proudly state that it had been successfully 
providing enjoyable, well structured, high quality, social dancing activities for its members for over 
sixty years. It was well managed and financially viable and continued to hold the goodwill and 
confidence of its members. 

 
Tony Hallett 
 
 
 

The Gap Scottish Country Dancers  
 

The Gap Scottish Country Dancers continue to enjoy dancing every Thursday evening with good 
teachers and good company. We dance from 7.30pm to 9.30pm then catch up on the goss at supper. 
This is a welcoming, friendly club and we love to see new faces. 

As it has been so hot for so long, the club raised the cash from their monthly bring and buy table to 
purchase a decent large fan this year.  

It has been difficult at times to keep up attendances and have enough dancers to form a set 
occasionally, due to a series of illnesses, injuries, family issues, etc. However, we have welcomed a 
few new dancers over the past 12 months and some of them are experienced dancers, so we have 
managed to stay active and dancing. 

In 2017 we had mini-socials every 6 weeks, however this year, the committee reduced it to 4 mini- 
socials overall. The final one for the year will be the Christmas breakup in December (date yet to be 
decided). 

 
Chris Warner 
 
 
 

Toowoomba Scottish Country Dancers 
 

Toowoomba is still a small group, we finished last year with a small social on Friday 24 November. 
We started dancing again this year in February. We spent the first weeks learning the dances for the 
opening social in April as it was an afternoon event and that suited us.  Unfortunately only 3 of us 
were able to make it to the social and we had a very good afternoon. 
 
Margaret Connell 
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Townsville Scottish Country Dancing Group Inc.  
 

During January 2017, the Townsville Scottish Dancers practiced the Piper and the Penguin with the 
intention of performing this dance at the very friendly and relaxed Burns in the Bush celebrations on 
28th January at the Thuringowa RSL, Kelso. However, on that night, a sudden and prolonged power 
outage put a hiccup in the proceedings. Despite this setback, our President Leigh Winsor gave the 
ñToast to the Lassiesò speech, to which our teacher Margaret Silke responded in fine form. The 
guests were most inventive and thank goodness for the light provided by mobile phones! Two of our 
members, Daniel Goulding and Doug Silke exhibited their talents in Highland dancing performing the 
Double Swords dance, brilliantly done in ñtwilight conditionsò as it must have been done on the eve of 
battle ï a real achievement at the best of times, but under those conditions, an excellent 
performance. Unfortunately, the keynote speech by another of our dancers, Brian McWilliams, into 
which he had invested so much thought and effort, was sadly limited by the power outage. We all had 
a memorable night albeit without country dancing, though given the very humid and hot conditions we 
are sure that we would have finished as grease-spots on the floor had we attempted to dance. 
 
Our normal dancing resumed on 6th February. During the year our members performed 
demonstration dances on 18th March at the Metropole Hotel to the music of Celtic Fyre for the Fund-
Raising concert for the Celtic Festival, at the Clansmanôs Ceilidh on 17th June, and enthusiastically 
participated in the Tartan Day celebrations in the City Mall on 18th June. A very successful Gillies 
and Gowns supper dance was held on our regular Monday dance night at St Andrewôs Hall on 14th 
August. During September and October, our teacher Margaret and husband Doug were holidaying 
interstate, so Heather Campbell, Daniel Goulding and Leigh Winsor shared the teaching load using 
detailed instructions kindly prepared in advance by Margaret. Our experience as novices gave us a 
real appreciation of Margaretôs teaching skills ï it is not all beer and skittles! Fortunately, our dancers 
were most forgiving of their trainee teachersô faux pas, and we had a fun time, though all of us were 
very pleased when Margaret Walter stepped in to take our classes before Margaret Silke returned to 
again take the teaching helm.   
 
Our dancing year concluded on Friday 15th December with our annual Christmas Party at the AWU 
hall, this time with a Reindeer theme.  We usually hold this event in lieu of our last Monday class, but 
the unavailability of the hall meant this year the function was held on a Friday evening later in the 
month, which saw numbers down on previous years.  The smaller group lead to lively interchanges 
with a very social atmosphere and a good time was had by all.  After a lovely dinner provided by 
Cusine-to-Go, we all participated in a Scottish Country Dancing Brain Teaser to get our neurons 
working, followed by Reindeer Bingo, that was not without some humorous controversy initiated by 
the younger set at the far table. With dinner settled and brains now wide awake, we finished the 
evening with a selection of dances that are particularly popular with our members.   
 
This year we welcomed visitors from NZ, the USA, as well as some visiting family members from 
interstate. Attendance and membership numbers fluctuated during 2017 through illness, travel and 
family commitments. We were very sorry to bid farewell to Brian and Carol McWilliams who relocated 
to NSW, and Jim and Loraine McCulloch who moved to Warrick, but we welcomed back Ann 
Moreton, and new members Carolyn and Peter OôSullivan, and Heather Gordon. Our membership 
hovers around 30. During 2017 the St Andrewôs Church management committee embarked on a 
building program resulting in their increasing use of the hall, for both activities and storage which 
reduced the amount of floor space for dancing.  For some time TDSC had being looking for an air-
conditioned hall that would make dancing more comfortable in the hotter months of the year, 
particularly important given our aging membership.   Such venues, particularly with a suitable floor, 
proved to be very scarce in Townsville.  Finally, late in the year we learned that Monday evenings 
were vacant in the Suburban Bowling Clubôs upstairs hall in Hermit Park that was air-conditioned and 
had a sprung wooden floor, lift, kitchen and toilets.  Following suitable representation to the SBC we 
trialed the hall for four weeks ï dancing at that time of the year in a spacious air-conditioned hall was 
wonderful and was popular with all our members, so we booked the hall for our use throughout 2018. 
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Sadly, our long association with St Andrewôs came to an end, but we hope that our new venue will 
allow us comfortable dancing during over the whole year and may help us to maintain and possibly 
grow our regular membership.  
 
In conclusion, on behalf of all TSCD members we give our thanks to the Committee for their support 
for our Group during the year.  Marion Milton is thanked for so ably continuing to manage our 
finances, Ray and Ann Hosken thanked for their support and advice, and our appreciation to Kay for 
her creative talents with the Christmas Party entertainment, personalized SCD-themed Birthday 
cards, and other secretarial duties. Also, on behalf of all our dancers I especially thank Margaret Silke 
for her teaching skills that she brings each week to make our dancing nights so enjoyable, and 
thanks also to Margaret Walter and Merryl Munro for being our ñsupply teachersò when needed. 
Finally, a big THANK YOU all our regular members and friends for helping make Scottish Country 
Dancing such an enjoyable and very friendly mental, physical and social activity here in Townsville.  
 
L. Winsor 
 
 

Other  Scottish Country Dance Clubs  

 
Contact details for all clubs are available in this Scottish Ramble page  

 
 


